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A communication system for transmitting address changes. 
(76) Inventors. SHMUEL SHAFFER, PALO ALTO, A communication system includes a source communication 
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METHOD AND APPARATUS FOR TRANSMITTING 
ADDRESS CHANGES 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

[0001] The present invention relates to communication 
systems in general, and in particular to systems for recording 
address changes. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] With the current advancements in communication 
technology, most people noW have several methods by 
Which they can be contacted. These methods include tele 
phones, faX machines, electronic mail accounts, pagers, etc. 
In general, each of these devices has a number or address 
that associates the device With a particular individual or 
location. 

[0003] As Will be appreciated, the task of updating a list of 
numbers or addresses used to reach a desired individual can 
be time-consuming and prone to error. For example, area 
codes are often modi?ed or people move from one location 
to another thereby rendering their old telephone number out 
of date. Currently, most address changes are recorded by a 
trial and error process. A user calls or attempts to send a 
message to an old number or address. In the case of a 
telephone number that has been changed, an error message 
is played indicating that the number has been changed and 
the user must record the neW number by hand. HoWever, in 
the case of some technologies, like electronic mail, an error 
message may be produced that indicates that a message 
could not be delivered but does not indicate a neW address 
that should be used. 

[0004] Given the shortcomings in the prior art, there is a 
need for a method of simplifying the task of maintaining an 
address book With telephone numbers and/or addresses of 
desired recipients. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0005] The present invention is a communication system 
that operates to automatically communicate a change in a 
number or address of a source communication system. A 
memory associated With the source communication system 
stores the numbers or addresses of those destination com 
munication systems that communicate With the source com 
munication system. A neW number or address message is 
generated that indicates the neW number or address for the 
source communication system and the message is transmit 
ted to each of the destination communication systems. The 
destination communication systems read the neW number or 
address message and update a memory With the neW number 
or address of the source communication system. The desti 
nation communication systems preferably transmit an 
acknoWledge signal to the source communication system if 
they Were able to read the message and update the source 
communication system’s number or address. For those sys 
tems unable to read the neW number or address message, a 
voice or teXt message is generated by the source communi 
cation system and transmitted to the destination communi 
cation systems in order to inform a human operator of the 
change in the number or address of the source communica 
tion system. The voice or teXt message may also be trans 
mitted to the destination communication systems that Were 
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able to read the neW number or address message in order to 
inform a user that the memories of their communication 
system have been updated. 

[0006] The present invention can be used to update the 
numbers or addresses of a variety of communication systems 
including telephone systems, facsimile machines or com 
puter systems having an e-mail or Internet Protocol address. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0007] The foregoing aspects and many of the attendant 
advantages of this invention Will become more readily 
appreciated as the same becomes better understood by 
reference to the folloWing detailed description, When taken 
in conjunction With the accompanying draWings, Wherein: 

[0008] FIG. 1 is a block diagram of a system for updating 
telephone numbers according to the present invention; 

[0009] FIG. 2 is a block diagram of a system for updating 
the number of a facsimile machine according to the present 
invention; and 

[0010] FIG. 3 is a block diagram of a system for updating 
an electronic mail address according to the present inven 
tion. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 

[0011] The present invention is a method and apparatus for 
automatically informing users of a change in a telephone 
number or address at Which a recipient may be contacted. 
The telephone numbers or addresses are updated Without a 
user having to ?rst encounter an error message. 

[0012] FIG. 1 illustrates a telecommunication system in 
Which the present invention is implemented. The system 
includes a source telephone 50 that is preferably connected 
through a private branch eXchange (PBX) 52 to the public 
sWitched telephone netWork (PSTN). The source telephone 
50 typically has a local “speed dial” memory 54 that stores 
one or more frequently dialed telephone numbers. In addi 
tion, the PBX 52 may have a database 56 that stores a record 
of all the numbers that have been dialed from the source 
telephone 50 or if the PBX is capable of decoding ANI 
messages, the database may keep a record of all the tele 
phone numbers that have called the source telephone 50 
Within some prede?ned period of time, eg siX months. 

[0013] As frequently happens in today’s communication 
environment, the telephone number of the source telephone 
50 may be changed. For eXample, the source telephone may 
be assigned an original number such as 555-1234, and this 
number may be changed to a neW number such as 555-1235. 
A user Who is trying to contact the person at the telephone 
50 using its previous number Would typically encounter an 
error message indicating, “The number you have dialed has 
been changed. The neW number is 555-1235. Please hang up 
and try your call again.” This is not only frustrating for 
callers Wishing to contact the person associated With the 
telephone 50 but is also prone to error if the caller does not 
copy doWn the error message correctly. 

[0014] To facilitate the task of updating a record of tele 
phone numbers, the present invention automatically updates 
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the memories of those telephones that are frequently called 
by or frequently call the source telephone 50. For example, 
FIG. 1 illustrates a destination telephone 70 that is con 
nected through a private branch exchange 72 to the public 
sWitched telephone netWork. The destination telephone has 
its oWn speed dial memory 74. In addition, the PBX 72 may 
have a database 76 that stores a record of all the numbers 
dialed from the telephone 70 or the numbers of the tele 
phones that have recently called the telephone 70. To inform 
the destination telephone 70 and other frequently called 
telephones that its telephone number has been changed, the 
source telephone 50 recalls from the speed dial memory 54 
or the database 56, the telephone number of those parties 
Who frequently call the telephone 50 or are called from the 
telephone 50. 

[0015] To inform the destination telephones of an updated 
telephone number, several approaches can be taken. First, if 
the source telephone 50 is associated With a voice mail 
application program, then a prerecorded audio message can 
be generated and sent to each telephone number in the list of 
telephone numbers frequently called or numbers that fre 
quently call the telephone 50. These messages are either 
played to a recipient Who ansWers the telephone or are 
recorded on the recipient’s voice mail system or ansWering 
machine if present. 

[0016] An alternative approach is to utiliZe an electronic 
“neW number” signalling message Which is broadcast to 
each of the destination telephones. The destination tele 
phones or PBXs are equipped With a processing unit that is 
programmed to recognize the message as a neW number 
message and to read from the message the old telephone 
number and the neW telephone number. After reading the 
neW number message, the destination telephone updates its 
speed dial memory 74 or record in the database 76 With the 
neW telephone number. In addition to including the neW 
telephone number, the neW number signalling message may 
include some security or authoriZation code to prevent the 
unauthoriZed modi?cation of another party’s telephone 
memory. 

[0017] An acknowledge signal is sent back from the 
destination telephone 70 or PBX 72 to the source telephone 
50 or PBX 52 indicating that the neW number message has 
been read and the record of the sending telephone’s number 
has been updated. The source telephone 50 or PBX 52 can 
monitor the destination telephones from Which an acknoWl 
edge signal is received. Those telephones not providing an 
acknowledge signal may be dialed and played an audio 
message that indicates the number of the source telephone 
has been changed. In addition, it may be advantageous to 
generate an audio message Which is sent to the users of the 
destination telephones that Were able to decode the neW 
number message to indicate that their telephone memory has 
been automatically updated With a neW number. 

[0018] Although the example shoWn in FIG. 1 utiliZes a 
PBX to store telephone number data and decode ANI 
messages, it Will be appreciated that the present invention 
Will also Work With consumer telephones that store a list of 
frequently dialed numbers and contain a central processing 
unit that can decode digital signalling messages. Similarly, 
although the system shoWn in FIG. 1 illustrates the use of 
the present invention With telephones, it Will be appreciated 
that the technique could be applied to other communication 
technologies such as facsimile machines. 

Aug. 9, 2001 

[0019] FIG. 2 illustrates a facsimile machine 100 having 
a memory 102 that stores the telephone numbers of those 
facsimile machines that are frequently called. If the tele 
phone number of the facsimile machine 100 is changed, a 
central processing unit Within the facsimile machine 100 
dials each number in its memory and sends each receiving 
facsimile machine a neW number signalling message indi 
cating that the telephone number of the sending facsimile 
machine has been changed. If a receiving machine 104 is 
able to decode the neW number message and update its 
memory 105, an acknoWledge signal is sent back to the 
sending facsimile machine 100. If no acknoWledge signal is 
received, the facsimile machine 100 may generate a fac 
simile message Which When received is printed as a hard 
copy indicating that the telephone number of the sending 
facsimile machine has been changed. An operator at the 
receiving facsimile machines Would then read the hard copy 
message and update the facsimile machine’s stored tele 
phone numbers accordingly. Even if the receiving facsimile 
machine can decode the neW number message, a facsimile 
message that is printed as a hard copy may be transmitted to 
inform a user that the memory of the facsimile machine has 
been updated. 

[0020] FIG. 3 illustrates hoW the present invention could 
be implemented in an electronic mail messaging system. In 
this example, a computer system 120 is identi?ed by a 
unique electronic mail (e-mail) or Internet Protocol (IP) 
address. Messages are sent to other computers or computer 
systems via a local or Wide area computer netWork, such as 
the Internet. If the e-mail address or Internet Protocol 
address of the computer 120 changes, then the computer 
system reads a list of addresses from a memory or address 
book that stores the addresses of those computer systems 
125, 130 to Which e-mail messages are commonly sent or 
from Which e-mail messages are received. Each computer 
system 125, 130 having an address on the list is then sent a 
neW address message indicating that the e-mail address or IP 
address for the source computer 120 has been changed. The 
neW address message may be sent in electronic form that can 
only be read by the receiving computer systems and used to 
automatically update a memory or address book. Alterna 
tively, the neW address messages may be sent as text Within 
a conventional e-mail message asking a user to manually 
update their address books. Once the memories or address 
books have been updated, acknoWledge messages are sent 
back to the source computer system 120 that indicate that the 
addresses have been updated. In addition, it may be neces 
sary to send those computers that could read the neW address 
message a text based e-mail to inform the operators of the 
computers that the address for the source computer 120 has 
changed and that their computer’s memory or address book 
has been automatically updated. 

[0021] As can be seen from the above, the present inven 
tion is a system for automatically informing users of a 
change in a telephone number or other communication 
address. Using the present invention, users Who communi 
cate frequently no longer have to be subjected to error 
messages indicating that a number or address has been 
changed. Instead, the devices Which they use to communi 
cate are updated any time a number or address changes. 

The embodiments of the invention in Which an exclusive 
property or privilege is claimed are de?ned as folloWs: 
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1. A method of updating a number or address of a source 
communication system, comprising: 

recalling from a memory a number or address of one or 
more destination communication systems that have 
previously been in communication With the source 
communication system; 

transmitting a message to the one or more destination 
communication systems that indicates a neW number or 
address for the source communication system; and 

receiving the message at the one or more destination 
communication systems and updating a memory asso 
ciated With each of the one or more destination com 

munication systems With the neW number or address for 
the source communication system. 

2. The method of claim 1, further comprising: 

transmitting an acknowledge signal from the one or more 
destination communication systems back to the source 
communication system if the one or more destination 
communication systems Were able to receive the mes 
sage indicating a neW number or address for the source 
communication system and update a memory that 
stores the number or address of the source communi 
cation system. 

3. The method of claim 2, further comprising: 

generating a human readable message that indicates a neW 
number or address for the source communication sys 
tem 

4. The method of claim 3, Wherein the human readable 
message is transmitted to those destination communication 
systems that did not transmit an acknowledge signal. 

5. The method of claim 3, Wherein the human readable 
message is transmitted to each of the one or more destination 
communication systems. 

6. The method of claim 1, Wherein the source communi 
cation system is a telephone 

7. The method of claim 1, Wherein the source communi 
cation system is a facsimile machine 
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8. The method of claim 1, Wherein the source communi 
cation system is a computer having an electronic mail or IP 
address. 

9. A communication system including a source commu 
nication device that is identi?ed by a unique number or 
address and one or more destination communication devices 
that are each identi?ed by a unique number or address 
comprising: 

a memory associated With the source communication 
device that stores the numbers or addresses of one or 
more destination communication devices that have 
previously communicated With the source communica 
tion device; 

a processor coupled to the source communication device 
that is programmed to recall the numbers or addresses 
of the one or more destination communication devices 
that have previously communicated With the source 
communication device, the processor being further 
programmed to generate a message indicating a neW 
number or address for the source communication 
device and to transmit the message to each of the one 
or more destination communication devices; and 

a processor coupled to each of the one or more destination 
communication devices that receives the message and 
updates a memory that stores a number or address for 
the source communication device. 

10. The communication system of claim 9, Wherein the 
source communication device and the one or more destina 

tion communication devices are telephones. 
11. The communication system of claim 9, Wherein the 

source communication device and the one or more destina 

tion communication devices are facsimile machines 
12. The communication system of claim 9, Wherein the 

source communication device and the one or more destina 
tion communication devices are computers With e-mail or IP 
addresses. 


